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Eight months prior to the filing of several consolidated
involuntary bankruptcies, the debtor transferred two apartment
buildings by land sale contract.  The LSKs contained forgeries of
his wife’s signature (a consolidated debtor) and were never
recorded.  The trustee plead alternative theories under § 547 and
§ 542, seeking turnover of the property plus $177,821.78 in rents
collected between the date of transfer and the date of recovery. 
The bankruptcy court determined that the transfers were voidable
preferences under § 547 and awarded the trustee the real property
plus $23,001.78 in rents after determining the transferee was a
“good faith transferee” entitled to an improvement lien under
§ 550(d).  Under the § 542 claim, the bankruptcy court determined
the trustee was only entitled to ½ the real property plus
$11,500.89 in rents because the transferee took the property as
co-tenant with the debtor’s wife and her share of the rents were
subject to proportionate contribution for expenses.  The trustee
appealed both recoveries, arguing entitlement to all the rents.

The trustee argued that the rental income generated by the
properties and recovered by the trustee was not subject to an
improvement lien as it is not “property recovered” under the
language of § 550(d).  The trustee also argued that good faith
status must be determined at the time the transfer was made;
namely “immediately before the date of filing of the petition,”
under § 5479e)(2)(C), as the transfers were never perfected.  The
district court held that rental income was “property recovered”
and that good faith status turns on a factual determination where
the definition of “transfer” at § 101(54), rather than § 547(e),
controls.  Thus the § 550(d) improvement lien applied to all
reasonable expenses incurred in collecting the rents for the
period of time between the transfer of the LKSs and the filing of
the bankruptcies as well as up to the date of recovery by the
trustee, where the transferee reinvested the rents back into the
property.

The trustee also argued that debt service was not subject to
the improvement lien because the bank’s lien was undersecured and
was thus void.  The district court rejected this argument as well
as the trustee’s assertion that an assumption agreement with the



bank signed by the transferee constituted a novation which
relieved the debtor’s wife from her duty to contribute as a co-
tenant under the trustee’s alternate § 542 claim.
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